

## 2025-2027

# COMPREHENSIVE AGREEMENT

WITH THE GARRETT COUNTY BOARD OF EDUCATION AND THE GARRETT COUNTY EDUCATION ASSOCIATION (SUPPORT PERSONNEL) GCPS 770 Dennett Rd., Oakland, MD 21550

## DIRECTORY

GARRETT COUNTY EDUCATION ASSOCIATION P.O. Box 2236, Oakland, Maryland 21550-0636 Phone: 301-334-2355 Fax: 301-334-6502

#### **GCEA EXECUTIVE BOARD**

President: Heather Gosnell Vice-President: Greg Weinberger Secretary: Sara Shaffer Treasurer: Lois Lipscomb

Regional Office: UNISERV Director 13145 Warror Drive, SW Cresaptown, Maryland 21502 Phone: (Collect) 301-729-8280

MSEA Headquarters (Annapolis) 140 Main Street Annapolis, Maryland 21401 Phone: 1-800-448-6782

NEA Headquarters (DC) 1201 Sixteenth Street, N.W. Washington, D.C. 20036 Phone: 202-833-4000

## SCHOOL PHONE NUMBERS

Accident Elementary 301-746-8863 & 301-895-5040

Broad Ford Elementary 301-334-9445

Crellin Elementary 301-334-4704 Cafeteria 301-334-3601

Central Office 301-334-8900

Friendsville Elementary 301-746-5100 Cafeteria 301-746-5953

Grantsville Elementary 301-746-8662 & 301-895-5173

Hickory Environmental Educational Center 301-746-8461 Planetarium 301-746-7038

Northern High 301-746-8668 & 301-895-5434 Cafeteria 301-746-8166 Guidance 301-746-8669

Northern Middle 301-746-8165 & 301-895-5075 Cafeteria 301-746-8140

Route 40 Elementary 301-689-6132 Cafeteria 301-687-0254

Southern High 301-334-9447 Cafeteria 301-334-9449 Career Employability 301-334-1310 Food Service 301-334-9470 Guidance 301-334-1660 Vo-Ag 301-334-1580

Swan Meadow School 301-334-2059

Warehouse 301-334-2863

Yough Glades Elementary 301-334-3334 Cafeteria 301-334-3612

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page number
	CLE 1—DEFINITION	
1.1	The Board	6
1.2	Unit Member	6
ARTIC	CLE 2—RECOGNITION	
2.1	Recognition	6
ARTIC	CLE 3—ASSOCIATION RIGHTS	
3.1	Dues Check-Off	6
3.2	Bulletin Board	6
3.3	Access to Information for Negotiations	6
3.4	Employee Lists	7
3.5	Association Meetings	7
3.6	Access to Schools	7
3.7	No Discrimination	7
3.8	Association Leave	7
3.9	Board Meetings	7
3.10	Exclusivity	8
3.11	Reprisals	8
3.12	Employee Orientation Meetings	8
3.13	Subcontracting	8
ARTIC	CLE 4—GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	
4.1	Definitions	8
ARTIC	CLE 5—WORKING HOURS AND WORKING CONDITIONS	
5.1	Duty Year	10
5.2	Work Days	11
5.3	Health and Safety	12
5.4	Protection of Employees	12
5.5	Consulting Time	13
5.6	Satelliting	13
5.7	Working Conditions	13
5.8	Compensation Time	14
5.9	Professional Development Committee	14
5.10	Telework	14
ARTIC	CLE 6—EMPLOYEE RIGHTS	
6.1	Discipline and Discharge	15
6.2	Personal Life	15
6.3	Reductions in Force	15
6.4	Personnel Files	16

6.5	Breaks	17
6.6	Employee Rights	17
6.7	Planning/Workload/Evaluation Committee	17
ARTIC	CLE 7—ASSIGNMENTS AND TRANSFERS	
7.1	Involuntary Transfer	17
7.2	Voluntary Transfer	17
7.3	Assignments	17
7.4	Order of Filling Vacancies	18
ARTIC	CLE 8—VACANCIES	
8.1	Posting	18
8.2	Promotions	18
8.3	Placement on Salary Scale	18
8.4	Resignations	18
ARTIC	CLE 9—SICK LEAVE	
9.1	Sick Leave	19
9.2	Parental Leave of Absence	19
9.3	Extended Illness Leave	20
9.4	Sick Leave Bank	20
ARTIC	CLE 10—OTHER LEAVES	
10.1	Personal Business Leave	20
10.2	Family Illness Leave	21
10.3	Flex Time	21
10.4	Bereavement Leave	21
10.5	Civil Leave	22
10.6	Leaves of Absence without Pay	22
10.7	Family Medical Leave Act	22
10.8	Sabbatical Leave	22
10.9	Association Leave	23
ARTIC	CLE 11—ANNUAL LEAVE	
11.1	Rate of Earning	24
11.2	Leave for Essential Bargaining Unit Members	24
ARTIC	CLE 12—FRINGE BENEFITS	
12.1	Fringe Benefits	24
12.2	Retiree Benefits	26
ARTIC	CLE 13—SALARIES	
13.1	Salaries	26
13.2	Educational Credits	27
13.3	Tuition Reimbursement	28
13.4	Conditions of Tuition Reimbursement	28
13.5	Overtime	29

13.6	Work-Related Trade License	29						
13.7	Compensation Committee	29						
ARTICLE 14—GENERAL PROVISIONS								
14.1	Severability	30						
14.2	Successor Agreement and Reopeners	30						
14.3	Distribution	30						
14.4	Duration	30						
ADDE	NDUM I—SICK LEAVE BANK	32						
ADDE	ADDENDUM II—GRIEVANCE REPORT 34							
ADDE	ADDENDUM III—SALARY SCALES 35							

## ARTICLE 1 DEFINITION

### 1.1 THE BOARD:

The Board of Education of Garrett County is hereinafter referred to as the "Board", and the Garrett County Education Association Support Personnel is hereinafter referred to as the "Association".

#### **1.2 UNIT MEMBERS:**

The term "bargaining unit members," when used in this agreement, shall hereinafter refer to all noncertificated employees in Unit 3 of the Board of Education, other than supervisory employees, in accordance with § 6-510 of the Education Article to the Annotated Code of Maryland. The unit shall comprise all non-certified employees of the Board of Education of Garrett County with the exceptions of the following:

- 1. All Supervisory Personnel
- 2. Part-Time Employees [defined as any employee who works less than thirty (30) hours per week)].
- 3. Confidential Employees

## ARTICLE 2 RECOGNITION

### 2.1 RECOGNITION:

The Board recognizes the Association as the sole and exclusive representative of unit members, as defined in Article 1.3 of this Agreement, pursuant to § 6-510 of the Education Article to the Annotated Code of Maryland.

### **ARTICLE 3** ASSOCIATION RIGHTS

### 3.1 DUES CHECK-OFF:

- B. A copy of a payroll deduction statement will be submitted to the Finance Office of the Board by the Association. It is understood and agreed that this signed statement will constitute a continuing membership and authorization for dues deduction.
- B. The Board will forward to the Association within five (5) days all dues so collected. Such dues deductions shall be made in twenty-six (26) equal installments beginning with the salary check issued for the payroll reporting period ending on September 15. The Board will provide the Association with a list of those employees who are currently on dues deduction each month.

#### **3.2 BULLETIN BOARDS:**

Bulletin board space shall be provided by the employer in each work site for the purpose of displaying Association notices and information.

### 3.3 ACCESS TO INFORMATION FOR NEGOTIATIONS:

Upon prior notice, the Board agrees to provide the Association with all available information necessary to prepare for and conduct negotiations. This information shall include, but not be limited to, pay and fringe benefits data available to the Board. A list of all unit members' names, building assignment, position

assignments, and dates of hire shall be sent to the Association by the Board each October. The Board shall provide a copy of all policies and procedures and any revision of the policy manual to the Association.

### **3.4 EMPLOYEE LISTS:**

As soon as possible, but no later than October 15 of any school year, the Board shall provide the Association with a list of all unit members which shall include their names, home addresses, job titles and building assignments. During the school year the Board shall provide the Association with a list of all changes including resignations, promotions and new appointments (after the Board has taken action).

### **3.5 ASSOCIATION MEETINGS:**

- B. The Association shall have the right to use school facilities for meetings, without costs, after the regular student's day. Prior notice must be given to the principal/designee.
- B. The Association shall be provided an opportunity to address new employees at an orientation session and take part in the fall county-wide meeting.

### 3.6 ACCESS TO SCHOOLS:

In order for the Association to properly administer its Agreement, Association officers and their consultant will have access to all school buildings and all unit members, provided that the exercise of this right will not interfere with the educational program and the principal of the school is given notice.

#### 3.7 NO DISCRIMINATION:

The Board and the Association may not discriminate against any unit member because of his/her membership or lack of membership nor participation or lack of participation in the Association.

### 3.8 ASSOCIATION LEAVE:

- B. The Association may draw upon an annual twenty (20) day leave bank, which is cumulative between both GCEA bargaining units. Days will not be charged to leave or result in loss of salary as long as notice is given to the Office of Human Resources and Employee Relations prior to the absence. Substitute's pay will be paid by the Association. If additional days are needed, GCEA will request those days to be considered. Consideration will be done on a case-by-case basis.
- B. The Association shall notify the Office of Human Resources and Employee Relations at least three (3) days in advance of use of this leave and shall attempt to give as much notice as possible.

### **3.9 BOARD MEETINGS:**

- A. The Association will be provided a place on the agenda so long as the Association notifies the Superintendent of its desire to have a place on the upcoming agenda no less than eight (8) days in advance. If the eight (8) day notice is not given, the Board will attempt to provide the Association a place on the agenda.
- B. The Association may refer to the Garrett County Public Schools website for BoardDocs for Board meeting agendas and minutes. The agendas are not available until the Board approves them at the following Board meeting.

#### 3.10 EXCLUSIVITY:

The rights and/or privileges granted to the Association in this article will not be granted to any rival employee organization.

#### 3.11 REPRISALS:

There will be no reprisals of any kind taken against any unit member for reasons of his/her membership in the Association, participation in any of its activities, or for exercising his/her rights under this agreement.

#### 3.12 EMPLOYEE ORIENTATION MEETINGS:

The Association will be permitted to participate in any new employee orientation meetings at the beginning of each school year.

#### 3.13 SUBCONTRACTING:

- B. In the event of an emergency or exceptional circumstance, every effort will be made to utilize the services of Bargaining Unit Employees who would normally perform the work required. For purposes of this provision, an emergency or exceptional circumstance shall be defined as an unforeseen circumstance or a combination of circumstances which call for immediate action in a situation which is not to recur and is of limited duration not to exceed six (6) weeks. The Employer agrees that while Bargaining Unit Employees are on layoff, the Employer shall not subcontract any work or services, in whole or part, normally performed by employees of the Bargaining Unit either currently employed or on layoff status.
- B. Prior to the Board making a request for proposal (RFP) relative to the subcontracting of a bargaining unit classification, written notification shall be provided to the Association at least thirty (30) calendar days in advance.

### ARTICLE 4 GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

#### 4.1 **DEFINITIONS**:

- A. "Grievance" shall mean a complaint by a unit member or group of unit members that there has been a violation, misinterpretation or misapplication of this agreement.
- B. The purpose of this procedure is to secure, at the lowest level possible, equitable solutions to the allegations which may arise. Both parties shall strive to first informally resolve differences.
- C. Days shall mean duty days.
- D. General Principles:
  - 1. It shall be the policy of the Board to assure every unit member the unobstructed use of this grievance procedure without fear of reprisal or without prejudice in any manner to his/her employment status.
  - 2. Unit members may seek and use the assistance of a designated representative of the employee association in the representation and/or appeal of any grievance. Such assistance shall include,

but not be limited to, the direct representation of a unit member at all steps of the grievance procedures.

- 3. Nothing contained in this grievance procedure shall be construed to deny any unit member his/her constitutional rights or his/her rights under the laws of the State of Maryland.
- 4. A grievance may be withdrawn at any level, without prejudice. Failure to appeal to the next level within the time prescribed herein shall constitute withdrawal of the grievance. The time limit may be extended by mutual agreement and placed in writing.
- 5. Failure to render a decision within the time prescribed herein shall be understood to be a decision in favor of the grievant. The time limit may be extended by mutual agreement and placed in writing.
- 6. Copies of all decisions of grievances shall be provided to the grievant and to the Association up to the local Board level.
- 7. Forms for filing and processing grievances shall be designed by the Association and approved by the Superintendent or his designee. (See Addendum II)
- 8. For the purpose of establishing the date for steps in the grievance a mutually acceptable form will be attached to each grievance which will require the signature of acceptance and date of receipt. The counting of days will begin with the following day.

#### E. Procedures

Since it is important the grievances be processed as rapidly as possible, the number of days indicated at each level should be considered as maximum and every effort should be made to expedite the process. It is hereby understood that time is of the essence in the processing of grievances hereunder.

#### Step 1

- A. Any employee may present a grievance to his/her immediate supervisor within thirty (30) days after the occurrence of the alleged grievance. Such grievance must be in writing and must state specifically that the grievance procedure is being invoked as well as what specifically has been violated.
- B. Within ten (10) days of the receipt of the grievance, the immediate supervisor shall inform the employee of the decision.
- C. Should the employee not appeal to the next step within ten (10) days the grievance shall be considered settled.

#### Step 2

- A. The aggrieved employee may, within ten (10) days of the receipt of an adverse decision at Step 1 level, appeal to the proper supervisor immediately below the Superintendent. The appeal shall be in writing on the proper form and shall set forth with specificity the grievance asserted and its disposition at Step 1. If a representative is to appeal on behalf of the grievant his/her name shall be designated in the written appeal or initial complaint.
- B. Within ten (10) days of receipt of said appeal the designated supervisor shall conduct a hearing. The aggrieved employee and his/her representative, if any, shall be given prior notice of the hearing date and place. The employee shall be relieved of his/her responsibilities, if necessary, without the loss of salary, for the purpose of attending the hearing.

- C. Within ten (10) days following the hearing, the designated supervisor shall inform the employee and/or the representative of the written decision.
- D. Should the employee not appeal to the next step within ten (10) days the grievance shall be considered settled.

#### Step 3

- A. The aggrieved employee may, within ten (10) days of receipt of notification of the disposition of the grievance under Step 2, appeal the decision to the Superintendent of Schools.
- B. Within fifteen (15) days of the hearing before the Superintendent, the Superintendent shall inform the employee and/or the representative of the decision.
- C. Should the employee not appeal to the next step within ten (10) days the grievance shall be considered settled.

#### Step 4

- A. The aggrieved employee may, within ten (10) days of the receipt of notification of the disposition of his/her grievance under Step 3, request a hearing by the Board.
- B. Within ten (10) days of the hearing before the Board, the Board shall inform the employee and/or his/her representative of its decision. The Board's decision shall be final.

### **ARTICLE 5 WORKING HOURS & WORKING CONDITIONS**

#### 5.1 DUTY YEAR:

- A. The duty year for media and instructional assistants will be at most 187 work days. The duty year for Secretary VI will not exceed 197 work days. The duty year for nurses will be at most 189 work days.
- B. The duty year for Custodian IV will not exceed 210 work days.
- C. The duty year for other Secretaries, Custodian IIIs, Maintenance I, and Media Technicians will not exceed 250 work days.
- D. Non-Work Schedule for Maintenance and Custodians: for 12 month Maintenance and 12 month Custodians whenever any of the non-work days listed below fall on a weekend, a mutually agreed upon date will be selected for the non-work day.

Non-workdays shall include:

Independence Day, Labor Day, Autumn Glory (if schools are closed), Thanksgiving Day, Day After Thanksgiving, Christmas Eve (if schools are closed), Christmas Day, New Year's Eve, New Year's Day, Martin Luther King Day (if schools are closed), Presidents' Day (if schools are closed), Good Friday, Easter Monday (if schools are closed), Memorial Day (if schools are closed), and Primary and General Election Days (if schools are closed) Work on any non-workday shall reduce bargaining unit members' contractual duty year for each day worked.

E. The below employee classifications will follow the ensuing work schedule:

School Calendar Holidays: Media assistants, instructional assistants, nursing assistants, cafeteria assistants, case managers; and nurses

School Calendar Holidays plus 4th of July: 12 month Secretaries

- F. Bargaining unit members individually requested, as opposed to bargaining unit members who voluntarily participate in an activity open to all unit members or a defined segment of bargaining unit members, to work beyond their normal duty year shall be paid their per diem rate for each day worked. If the additional day of employment is for less than a normal workday, the bargaining unit member shall be paid an hourly rate equal to his/her regular per diem pay divided by his/her total workday hours.
- G. Workload Committee The Superintendent and GCEA shall form an advisory workload committee to discuss workload-related issues. This committee shall be comprised of five (5) employees bargaining unit members appointed by the GCEA President and five (5) employees (either bargaining unit members or administrative employees) appointed by the Superintendent. Not later than January 31<sup>st</sup> of each calendar year, the committee should make non-binding written recommendations to the Superintendent for potential action.
- H. In the event that an essential bargaining unit member is designated as essential by the Superintendent, or a designee for the purpose of addressing weather-related or emergency situations, an additional day of annual leave shall be granted each fiscal year.

#### 5.2 WORK DAYS:

- A. Workdays for the following unit members: media, instructional, designated food service assistants and workers; and school-based Secretaries VI shall be seven hours and thirty-six minutes (7.6 hours). The work day for nurses shall be eight hours (8 hours). All unit members will have a paid thirty (30) minute duty-free lunch period. Bargaining unit members may leave the building during their scheduled lunch period by notifying the principal or designee and using a method designated by the Superintendent or designee.
- B. Workdays for all 12-month secretarial, maintenance, and custodial employees shall be no longer than eight (8) hours, inclusive of a forty-five (45) minute paid duty-free lunch period. Bargaining unit members may leave the building during their scheduled lunch period by notifying the principal or designee and using a method designated by the Superintendent or designee.
- C. All unit members scheduled to work on a non-student day or during non-student hours shall have a forty-five (45) minute duty-free lunch period.
- D. Except when school is delayed due to inclement weather, all bargaining unit members shall be released two and one-half (2.5) hours early on the workdays preceding the Thanksgiving and

Christmas holidays, except cafeteria assistants who shall be released one (1) hour and fifteen (15) minutes early and two other early dismissal days determined by Supervisor.

#### 5.3 HEALTH AND SAFETY:

- A. It is the responsibility of the Board to provide a safe environment free from hazardous conditions. Employees shall be provided adequate training and equipment enabling them to perform assigned duties without endangering their health or safety. Employees are expected to report any unsafe working conditions to the administration.
- B. GCPS will comply with guidance from GCHD/MDH/MSDE/CDC in any immediately hazardous, dangerous, or infectious condition. GCEA will have access to a recovery plan, if applicable.
- C. GCPS will comply with guidance from the appropriate agencies to fix/upgrade any immediate hazard. GCEA will have access to a recovery plan, if applicable.

#### 5.4 **PROTECTION OF EMPLOYEES**

- A. The Board assures bargaining unit members that it shall put its full support behind the discipline procedures and policies hereinafter recommended and adopted by the Board. It is also agreed that such policies will be enforced fairly and consistently pursuant to its anti-discrimination policy.
- B. Any case of assault upon a unit member that had its inception in a school-centered problem shall be promptly reported to the Superintendent or designated representative. The administration shall promptly investigate the matter and render assistance to the unit member in connection with the handling of the situation.
- C. Any unit member who has suffered loss, damage or destruction of clothing or personal property while on duty in the school, on school premises or during school sponsored activities may refer the loss to the proper legal authorities for appropriate action. School officials shall render all reasonable assistance.
- D. An employee of the Board who is absent due to physical disability that results from an assault while in the scope of Board employment shall be kept on full pay status instead of sick leave during the period of absence.
- E. A bargaining unit member, absent from work as a result of assault or personal injury occurring in the course of his/her employment, may apply for Worker's Compensation. In accordance to State Law pertaining to Workers' Compensation, the bargaining unit member shall be paid for the period of such absence without loss of sick leave.

Under GCPS' current practice employees on worker's compensation leave continue to receive his/her salary (the total amount remains the same, but it is paid between GCBOE and the current workers' compensation insurance carrier). Under GCPS' current practice employees on worker's compensation leave continue to accrue his/her longevity and paid leave.

F. Differently, in accordance with 6-111 of the Education Article to the Annotated Code of Maryland, any bargaining unit member who is absent as the result of a compensable injury arising from an assault

during the course of his/her employment shall continue to receive full salary for the period of such absence without loss of sick leave.

### 5.5 CONSULTING TIME:

An instructional assistant shall have time scheduled during the duty day for consulting with his/her teacher(s) when possible.

### 5.6 SATELLITING:

A Cafeteria Assistant assigned as Person in Charge shall be paid one dollar (\$1.00) per hour over and above the salary of a regular cafeteria assistant. The employment term of the PIC shall be one hundred eighty-five (185) days.

### 5.7 WORKING CONDITIONS:

Every effort will be made to ensure that bargaining unit members have the ability to perform their primary work functions above any other duties as assigned.

A. However, in an emergency when a teacher does not report for duty and no substitute is available, a support staff member (instructional assistant, media assistant, or clerical worker) may be used as a substitute teacher to cover a teacher's instructional responsibilities. This could also be necessary for non-emergency situations, including coverage of teacher's absence during IEP meetings.

When this occurs, in addition to their regular pay, the Board will pay the covering instructional assistant, media assistant or clerical worker a stipend for coverage of a certified teacher's instructional duties or coverage for a certified teacher's meeting absence as follows:

\$25.00 stipend for coverage of a minimum of one instructional class or meeting absence up to 3.55 hours per duty day

\$50.00 stipend for coverage of more than 3.55 hours instructional time or meeting absence per duty day

Payment of this "Teacher Coverage Stipend" is limited to the following criteria and conditions:

- 1. Instructional Assistants, Media Assistants, Clerical Workers (GCEA 3 Unit Members)
- 2. Coverage of a certified teacher by a support staff instructional assistant, media assistant or clerical worker.
- 3. Instructional time or meeting absence of a certified teacher. No stipend will be paid for coverage of another instructional assistant or any other support position.
- 4. Payment of stipend is not per class, per meeting, or teacher. It is based on the total time that the unit member must cover a teacher's instructional responsibilities or meeting absence per day. Coverage may be multiple classes, meetings, and/or multiple teachers within the same day or time frame.
- 5. Instructional Assistants, Media Assistants, or Clerical Workers may volunteer to accept this coverage duty. Unit members will be selected on a rotational basis within each school where practical.

6. Special Education instructional assistants, if used as a substitute, must cover for a Special Education teacher. If a Special Education instructional assistant has the assignment of a oneon-one with a student and that assigned student is absent, the Special Education instructional assistant may substitute for a Special Education teacher as long as they continue to serve other students with disabilities.

#### 5.8 COMPENSATION TIME:

Cafeteria workers will be paid for three hours or the actual number of hours they work, or, three hours, whichever is greater for days when schools are closed immediately following a delayed opening announcement.

#### 5.9 PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE:

The Superintendent and GCEA shall form an advisory Professional Development Committee to examine professional development opportunities for bargaining unit members. This committee shall be comprised of seven (7) bargaining unit members appointed by the GCEA President and seven (7) employees (either bargaining unit members or administrative employees) appointed by the Superintendent. Not later than January of each calendar year, the committee shall make non-binding recommendations to the Superintendent for potential action.

#### 5.10 TELEWORK

A. When schools are closed to students (designated virtual student learning day) due to inclement weather, bargaining unit members not designated as [designated essential or essential] may have the option to work on site or to telework, as long as the essential functions of their position can be done effectively and approved by their supervisor. Bargaining unit members will be required to maintain timely communication with their supervisor by means of communication such as telephone messages, email, virtual meetings, etc. Essential unit members may be required to report to a worksite if schools are not physically open for students.

A supervisor can deny telework if the employee cannot successfully perform the essential functions of his/her job. If telework is denied, the employee may utilize earned or accrued leave until cleared to return to work.

- B. When an employee is required to quarantine or isolate under the direction of the health department, government entity, or by GCPS due to an exposure, the employee may be granted permission to telework only if the essential functions of that employee's job can successfully be performed virtually. If the essential functions are not being implemented successfully, the supervisor can deny telework. If telework is denied, the employee may utilize earned or accrued leave until cleared to return to work or return to work. If applicable, the employee shall provide medical documentation that states the reason for the quarantine or isolation, the expected duration, and a medical note releasing said employee to return to work.
- C. GCPS will provide the necessary PPE in accordance with GCHD/CDC/MDH/MSDE guidelines; therefore, the bargaining unit member should not have to reuse any PPE without proper cleaning and disinfecting.

## ARTICLE 6 EMPLOYEE RIGHTS

### 6.1 DISCIPLINE AND DISCHARGE:

Upon completion of her/his probation, no unit member will be discharged, disciplined, or reprimanded without just cause. At any time during the probationary period, an employee may be terminated without said termination being subject to the grievance procedure of this Agreement. All new unit members shall serve a probationary period of one (1) calendar year, unless extended with notice. The Superintendent may extend the probationary period for an additional half calendar year if conditions warrant such an extension.

#### 6.2 PERSONAL LIFE:

The Board agrees that nothing shall be deemed to deny or restrict any unit member from full individual rights or personal freedom except as it may directly impair performance as a unit member during duty hours.

#### 6.3 **REDUCTIONS IN FORCE:**

- A. General Provisions: Seniority is the deciding factor in reduction in force within an employee classification. Reduction in force will be initiated as follows:
  - 1. Affected unit member(s) and the Association shall be notified, if possible, prior to the reduction in force.
  - 2. The least senior unit member(s) in the employee classification being reduced shall be the first to be laid off until the total number of unit member(s) necessary are laid off.
  - 3. The unit member(s) in the position(s) being eliminated will have the right to replace the unit member(s) with the less seniority in the same employee classification. However, first assignment will be in any vacant or newly created position(s) in the same employee classification. When more than one position is being eliminated, replacement will be done in accordance with seniority, with the individual with greatest seniority having first selection.
  - 4. The unit member(s) having no position to accept shall be placed on the recall list.
  - 5. When a unit member is permanently assigned to a lower-paying position, the unit member shall be paid the wage rate of that employee classification.
  - 6. Unit member(s) may decline to bump and will be placed on the recall list.
  - The right to recall shall exist for a two (2) year period. Unit members on layoff will keep the Office of Human Resources and Employee Relations informed of current address and status of employment.
  - 8. When a position becomes available for which a unit member on layoff is qualified, the position will be offered by verbal notification with the unit member, and will be documented with a follow-up letter to the appropriate unit member on the basis of seniority. The offer is valid for a period of ten (10) days. Failure of the unit member to respond to such an offer within that period will be regarded as a refusal. Unit members refusing such an offer will be removed from the recall list.
  - 9. A person who is on the recall list is eligible to continue insurance benefits in accordance with the Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act (COBRA).
- B. Seniority:

- 1. Seniority shall mean a unit member's length of continuous service since her/his last date of hire in the Garrett County Public Schools, which is the date the employee was approved by the Superintendent, and shall include time on approved leave or layoff. If two or more unit members are hired on the same date, a random selection process shall occur with all affected employees present to establish their placement on the seniority list. Their place on the seniority list shall remain the same throughout their employment with the Garrett County Board of Education.
- 2. Upon completion of the probationary period, a unit member shall acquire seniority computed from the date of hire.
- 3. Seniority shall be maintained, but shall not accrue during periods of layoff or leave without pay.
- 4. Unit members will lose seniority for the following reasons:
  - a. If a unit member voluntarily resigns.
  - b. If a unit member is discharged and the discharge is not reversed through an appeals process.
  - c. If a unit member retires.
  - d. If a unit member who is on recall fails to return to work within ten (10) days of notification.
  - e. Abandonment of position (not reporting off work except in an emergency situation).

#### 6.4 PERSONNEL FILES:

Unit member files shall be maintained in accordance with the following procedures:

- A. No negative materials, except for letters of reference, related to a unit member's conduct, service, character, or personality shall be placed in the file unless it is signed by the person submitting the information. The unit member shall be given the opportunity to acknowledge that he/she has read the materials by affixing his/her signature on the actual copy to be filed, with the understanding that such signature merely signifies that he/she has read the material to be filed and does not necessarily indicate agreement with its contents. A unit member's refusal to sign will be noted by an administrator and a witness, and the material will be placed in the file so noted. If the item has been sent to the unit member by "Certified Restricted Mail", then the certified mail receipt may be attached to the item in lieu of the unit member's signature.
- B. The unit member shall have the right to answer any material filed and his/her answer shall be attached to the file copy.
- C. A unit member shall be permitted to examine his/her file, with the exception of confidential materials, by appointment at the Office of Human Resources and Employee Relations. A designee of the Superintendent shall be present at all times.
- D. A unit member's file shall be open to inspection by only those persons whose official responsibilities require such inspection.
- E. Adverse material properly placed in a unit member's file and not acted upon within two (2) years may be removed upon request by the unit member unless it relates to a substantiated issue involving the abuse or sexual harassment of either a student or fellow employee or an issue involving drug abuse or alcohol abuse that has a direct impact upon job performance. Materials related to abuse or sexual harassment or drug abuse or those involving drug abuse or alcohol abuse related to job performance may be removed upon request by the unit member if not acted upon within five (5) years. All materials related to the unit member's evaluation process and properly signed by the principal, supervisor, or other administrative or supervisory personnel and the unit member shall be exempt from this provision.

### 6.5 BREAKS:

A bargaining unit member shall be entitled to a break of ten (10) minutes each morning and ten (10) minutes each afternoon, to be scheduled by the bargaining unit member's immediate supervisor. The unit member's immediate supervisor may provide one (1) twenty (20)-minute break during the workday if both parties are agreeable. For media and classroom assistants, these breaks should be during the student day. Breaks shall not require the supervision of students.

### 6.6 EMPLOYEE RIGHTS:

Unit member(s) shall not be disciplined or reprimanded in the presence of students, parents, other employees, or members of the public, with the exception of the employee's or employer's representative.

### 6.7 PLANNING/WORKLOAD/EVALUATION COMMITTEE

The Superintendent and GCEA shall form an advisory work group to examine bargaining unit member workload and the evaluation process. This group shall be comprised of five (5) bargaining unit members appointed by the GCEA President and five (5) members appointed by the Superintendent. This group shall make non-binding recommendations to the Superintendent and the GCEA President.

## ARTICLE 7 ASSIGNMENTS AND TRANSFERS

#### 7.1 INVOLUNTARY TRANSFER:

- A. An employee may be involuntarily transferred only when the number of positions in an employee classification at a work site is to be reduced, to meet a documented need of the school system, or for such other reasons as the Superintendent deems that the needs of the schools require.
- B. In the event of an involuntary transfer to reduce staff at a work site, the least senior qualified unit member in the employee classification at that work site shall be transferred.
- C. Any employee affected by an involuntary transfer will be given the opportunity to interview for any open position that they are qualified for and apply for.

### 7.2 VOLUNTARY TRANSFER:

A unit member may request a voluntary transfer to another specific position and such a request shall be considered. Voluntary transfers within the same pay classification will be made on the basis of these factors: the needs of the schools and work locations as determined by the Superintendent, qualifications, work experience, past job performance, intent form requests, and seniority. When the Superintendent determines that all factors are substantially equal, preference may be given to the current employee with the most seniority.

### 7.3 ASSIGNMENTS:

All unit members on duty at the close of the school year will be notified in writing no later than June 30 of their tentative assignment for the forthcoming year.

### 7.4 ORDER OF FILLING VACANCIES:

In the event of a reduction of force, assignment of employees to available positions will take place in the following order:

- 1. Unit members being involuntarily transferred.
- 2. Unit members being voluntarily transferred.
- 3. Unit members on recall list.
- 4. Return from a leave of absence.
- 5. New hires.

## ARTICLE 8 VACANCIES

### 8.1 POSTING:

When a vacancy occurs, a vacancy announcement will be posted on the designated secure site linked to the GCPS website at www.garrettcountyschools.org. The announcement will indicate the closing date which shall be no sooner than eight (8) calendar days following the posting date. Those who wish to apply must do so through the application process within the advertised time period.

### 8.2 **PROMOTIONS:**

- A. Consideration may be given unit members in all promotions. Promotion within the unit may be made on the basis of a variety of factors as determined appropriate by the Superintendent to meet the needs of the schools including, but not limited to: qualifications, work experience, past job performance, and seniority.
- B. The Board agrees to interview up to three (3) of the most senior qualified current employees with at least three (3) years of experience with the Board who apply for promotions when job vacancies occur.
- C. If an employee not currently assigned to the job category of the posted vacancy, and is one of the three most senior applicants for the posted vacancy, and has been interviewed within the past 12 months and found to lack the necessary qualifications for a position in the vacant category, he or she need not be interviewed for future vacancies in that category.

### 8.3 PLACEMENT ON SALARY SCALE:

Promotions within the unit, from one pay grade to the next consecutive pay grade, shall be made in such a manner that the unit member promoted shall move to the lowest step in the new pay grade necessary to give him/her a pay increase.

#### 8.4 **RESIGNATIONS**:

Any unit member wishing to resign his/her employment with the Board of Education shall provide the Board with written notice two (2) weeks prior to the effective date of resignation.

### ARTICLE 9 LEAVES

#### 9.1 SICK LEAVE:

A. During the first year of employment in Garrett County, and during each successive year thereafter, each bargaining unit member(s) shall accrue fourteen (14) days of leave per year, in which the bargaining unit member(s) is entitled to the flexibility of using sick leave in the following manner; family illness, self-sick, and up to five (5) personal days. Any sick leave usage will pull from a bargaining unit member(s) accumulated sick leave first. After accumulated sick leave is exhausted, it will then pull first from their current allotment of nine (9) family illness days, then five (5) personal days, and up to two (2) prior personal days, if they are available.

For a first year bargaining unit member(s), the use of a family illness or sick leave day (s) will be deducted from the current allotment of nine (9) family illness days, then five (5) personal leave days, if they are available.

Sick leave may be used in accordance with the FMLA policy.

- B. Unused sick leave shall accumulate without limit. Unit members will be notified of the number of sick leave days on the employee portal.
- C. The Board reserves the right to require a physical examination, at Board expense, of unit members on extended sick leave without pay.

### 9.2 PARENTAL LEAVE OF ABSENCE:

- A. A female unit member must use any or all accumulated leave during pre- and post-natal care for that period of time she is temporarily disabled, as determined by the unit member and her physician in accordance with the Family Medical Leave policy.
- B. A unit member using a leave of absence without pay for pre-natal care, adoption, post-natal care and/or child bonding (not to exceed a period of one (1) year in duration) shall have the opportunity to continue benefit programs provided to unit members. Unit members with at least one (1) year experience with the Garrett County Board of Education will be required after the first twelve (12) weeks (assuming that unit member is approved and completed FMLA for the full 12 weeks of leave) to assume the Board's share of the premium in addition to any premiums he/she theretofore paid for dependent coverage and shall be offered employment upon expiration of such leave in the first available position for which he/she is certified within two (2) years from the ending date of the leave, provided that a written, advanced request is made to the Office of Human Resources and Employee Relations for re-employment which includes the anticipated date of return. If the return is within ninety (90) duty days and such return is stipulated at the beginning of the leave, the same position shall be offered.
- C. Adoptive parents may use up to twelve (12) weeks in compliance with Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA) of any or all accumulated leave for the purpose of adoption and/or bonding.

### 9.3 EXTENDED ILLNESS LEAVE:

A unit member may be granted a leave of absence without pay for up to one (1) year to care for a seriously ill member of his/her immediate family when such illness is certified by the health care provider of the family member. Unit members with at least one (1) year of experience with the Garrett County Board of Education will be required after the first twelve (12) weeks (assuming that unit member is approved and completed FMLA for the full 12 weeks of leave) to assume the Board's share of the premium in addition to any premiums he/she theretofore paid for dependent coverage. The member may request upon expiration of such leave to be assigned to the first available position within their employee classification for which they are qualified. The request should be made to the Office of Human Resources and Employee Relations at least thirty (30) days prior to the return and should include the anticipated date of return. If the return is within ninety (90) duty days and such return is stipulated at the beginning of the leave, the same position shall be offered.

### 9.4 SICK LEAVE BANK:

Unit members will be permitted to join a GCEA (Support Personnel's) Sick Leave Bank by contributing two days. Days will not be accepted from any unit member who has less than ten (10) accumulated or earned days. Contributors will be eligible to receive benefits. The contribution will be authorized by the member on the appropriate form. If the number of contributed days falls below thirty (30), unit members who wish to continue their participation in SLB will be required to contribute two days. If a current member does not have the sufficient number of days to contribute during the fiscal year in which the bank drops below thirty (30) days, they may maintain their membership by contributing the two (2) days, which will be deducted during the next open enrollment period. The annual rate of contribution shall not exceed two (2) days of sick leave per fiscal year. Contributions for new membership shall be made during an open enrollment of July 1 to September 30 of each year. Sick leave contribution to the bank, properly authorized for a given fiscal year, will not be returned if the member effects cancellation. The plan will be administered by a joint committee composed of two members selected by the President of the GCEA and two (2) members selected by the Superintendent.

(See Addendum I)

## ARTICLE 10 OTHER LEAVES

### **10.1 PERSONAL LEAVE:**

- Each bargaining unit member shall be entitled to five (5) days of personal leave per year with pay and chargeable to sick leave. Provided these days are not used by a bargaining unit member, up to two (2) days will be accumulated as prior personal leave days.
- B. The maximum number of personal leave days a bargaining unit member may use in a school year shall be seven (7), providing they have accumulated two (2) personal leave days from the prior year. Any accumulated prior personal days will be deducted first. No more than five (5) personal leave days may be used consecutively without the approval from the Office of Human Resources and employee Relations. Unused personal leave days, aside from the two (2), which may be accumulated, shall revert to sick leave days at the end of the year. Personal leave shall not be taken on a professional development/in-service/professional day or mandated student assessment days. Personal leave on such days shall require administrative approval.

C. Personal leave may be taken immediately preceding or following a school holiday if the bargaining unit member notifies his/her supervisor within two (2) weeks of the intended start date of the desired leave if applicable.

#### **10.2 FAMILY ILLNESS LEAVE:**

D. During the first year of employment in Garrett County, and during each successive year thereafter, each bargaining unit member(s) shall accrue nine (9) days of family illness leave per year. After a unit member(s) exhausts their current allotment of family illness days, leave will be deducted from their accumulated sick leave balance. Once the accumulated sick leave balance is exhausted, the bargaining unit member(s) leave will be deducted from the five (5) personal days, and up to two (2) prior personal days, if they are available.

For a first year unit member(s), family illness will be deducted from the current allotment of nine (9) family illness days, then five (5) personal days. A leave day for family illness will qualify if taken for an immediate family member, such as a spouse, children, mother, father, or anyone who lives regularly in the household. Family illness leave may be used in accordance with the FMLA policy.

### 10.3 FLEX TIME:

- A. To the extent possible, an employee may flex up to two (2) hours within a work week for the transaction of personal business which cannot be attended to during any other time. Flex time shall not reduce the total number of hours of a regularly scheduled work week or be used to create overtime.
- B. Should an employee wish to flex his/her time, as described above, he/she must submit a written request to the Superintendent or designee within one (1) week of the desired leave. Said request must have administrative approval prior to being taken.
- C. It is understood that a flex time request is intended to be an exception within a regularly scheduled work week and shall not be misconstrued to permanently adjust an employee's work schedule. A flex time request cannot negatively affect the workload or productivity of co-workers either by shifting burdens or creating delays and additional steps in the work flow.
- D. Additionally, flex time is not appropriate for all positions, or in all settings, or for all employees. Employees who have administratively-identified concerns with punctuality, attendance, and/or other performance concerns, or who require close supervision, shall not be eligible for flex time.

### **10.4 BEREAVEMENT LEAVE:**

A unit member may have five (5) successive duty days without loss of salary to travel to and from and to be present at the funeral of a child, parent (natural, foster, or in-law), brother, sister, husband, wife or of anyone who has lived regularly in their household. A unit member shall have a maximum of two (2) duty days without loss of pay to attend the funeral of a brother-in-law, sister-in-law, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, grandparent, grandchild, aunt, uncle, nephew, niece, or spouse's grandparents. In the event of unusual travel, memorial service or personal problems in connection with the use of bereavement leave, additional leave days or a reconfiguration of consecutive duty days may be granted by the Superintendent.

#### **10.5 CIVIL LEAVE:**

- A. A bargaining unit member subpoenaed to appear in court for a work-related matter or serve on jury duty shall be granted leave without loss of pay. A copy of the court summons, subpoena, or letter from the court requesting the bargaining unit member's presence must be submitted to administration.
- D. When a bargaining unit member is scheduled to be absent and such appearance in court is negated or the bargaining unit member is excused in such time to return to his/her work site for the remainder of his/her workday, the bargaining unit member is required to do so.

#### **10.6 LEAVES OF ABSENCE WITHOUT PAY:**

A. A leave of absence without pay, not to exceed one (1) year, may be granted to a unit member for a prolonged personal illness (supported by a medical certificate from the person's physician). Such unit member may participate in the insurance benefit program, if they qualify for FMLA, and after the first twelve (12) weeks, will be required to assume the Board's share of the premium in addition to any premiums he/she theretofore paid for dependent coverage. If approved by the Retirement System, the employee may continue to contribute toward his/her retirement programs, if applicable. The unit member on leave will be offered the first available position within their employee classification for which they are qualified provided that a written notification is submitted to the Office of Human Resources and Employee Relations at least 30 days prior to the date of return. If the unit member returns in 90 days and states such intent to return in writing at the beginning of the leave, the employee may return to his/her same position.

#### **Professional Leave:**

A leave of absence without pay, not to exceed one (1) year, may be granted to a unit member for the purpose of study, and after the first twelve (12) weeks, will be required to assume the Board's share of the premium in addition to any premiums he/she theretofore paid for dependent coverage. The unit member may also continue payment toward the Retirement System if approved by the Retirement System. The employee on leave will be offered the first available position for which he/she qualifies in their employee classification upon written notice by June 1 or 30 days prior to the date of return.

#### **Political Leave:**

Political leave shall be for a period not to exceed one (1) year or the length of the elected office and be for a continuous time period. The unit member on leave will be offered the first available position for which he/she qualifies upon written notice by June 1 or 30 days prior to the date of return. Save in emergencies, requests for such leave must be submitted to the Office of Human Resources and Employee Relations at least thirty (30) days in advance of the requested leave date.

#### **10.7 FAMILY MEDICAL LEAVE ACT:**

The Board shall pay its share of the premiums for up to a total of twelve (12) weeks per year during an approved, qualifying leave in accordance with the Family Medical Leave Act.

#### **10.8 SABBATICAL LEAVE:**

Upon written request, the Superintendent of Schools may recommend to the Board that such leave be granted to not fewer than one (1) bargaining unit member during a given school year for full-time study,

including study in another area of specialization, or for travel, research or other educational endeavors that will be of value to the school system, subject to the following conditions:

- 1. If there are sufficient qualified applicants, sabbatical leave shall be granted to not less than one (1) bargaining unit member during a given school year.
- 2. Requests for sabbatical leave must be received by the Superintendent in writing, in such form as may be required, no later than March 1 of the school year preceding the year for which the sabbatical leave is requested. An applicant who intends to pursue a program other than formal study must present a comprehensive proposal of the proposed program.
- 3. The bargaining unit member has completed at least five (5) full years of service in the Garrett County School System.
- 4. A bargaining unit member on sabbatical leave [either for one-half (1/2) of a school year or for a full school year] shall be paid by the Board at one-half (1/2) the salary rate which the bargaining unit member would have received if the bargaining unit member had remained on active duty, provided that such bargaining unit member agrees to return to employment in the Garrett County School System for a period of five (5) years.
- 5. Upon return from sabbatical leave, a bargaining unit member shall be placed on the salary schedule at the level which the bargaining unit member would have achieved had the bargaining unit member remained actively employed in the system during the period of absence. The bargaining unit member shall be restored to the same position, if requested in writing, by April 1 or thirty (30) days prior to the date of return is less than one (1) year. All other conditions of employment provided to active bargaining unit member shall also be restored.
- 6. Group hospitalization and medical insurance, including disability income protection and group term life insurance, shall continue while on sabbatical leave.
- 7. An agreement shall be signed by the participating partners. Successful applicants must indicate within thirty (30) days of being awarded the sabbatical that they plan to accept and agree to the terms of the sabbatical. If an individual should decline the sabbatical before August 1, the sabbatical shall be offered to another qualified applicant. Should the bargaining unit member receiving sabbatical leave voluntarily separate his/her employment or has his/her employment separated for cause within five (5) years after returning from leave, the bargaining unit member shall be required to pay the Garrett County Public Schools a prorated portion (each of the five (5) years shall equate to twenty percent (20%)) of the sabbatical leave amount paid on his/her behalf. Such payment shall be made within one (1) year of his/her separation from employment.

#### **10.9 ASSOCIATION LEAVE:**

A. Elected delegates, not to exceed the Maryland State Education Association (MSEA) formula for delegates, shall be granted one day of professional leave to attend the MSEA convention each year. As long as the county staff development day and the MSEA convention are held at the same time, Association members shall be granted professional leave to attend the MSEA convention. If attendance at the county staff development day is necessary for either a licensing or training requirement, professional leave may be denied by the appropriate supervisor. Requests for professional leave should be completed two weeks (14 days) prior to the date of the MSEA convention.

B. The Association may draw upon an annual twenty (20) day leave bank, which is cumulative between both GCEA bargaining units. Days will not be charged to leave or result in loss of salary as long as notice is given to the Office of Human Resources and Employee Relations prior to the absence. Substitute's pay will be paid by the Association.

### ARTICLE 11 ANNUAL LEAVE

### **11.1 RATE OF EARNING:**

A. Twelve (12) month unit members earn the following annual leave:

Years of Satisfactory Service	Days
1 - 2	5
3 - 4	10
5 - 19	15
20 +	20

- B. Annual leave may be accumulated to a maximum of forty (40) days. Unused annual leave may be converted to sick leave for retirement purposes.
- C. A maximum of five (5) years credit will be accepted for previous Board employment for the purpose of placement on the annual leave scale for unit members changing job titles effective July 1, 1987.
- D. If school is held on a non-workday for twelve-month employees, all twelve (12)-month employees shall be granted one (1) additional day of annual leave.

### **11.2 LEAVE FOR ESSENTIAL BARGAINING UNIT MEMBERS:**

In the event that essential bargaining unit members are required to work during a school closure due to an emergency, as declared by the Superintendent, a day of annual leave shall be granted for each day bargaining unit members are required to work.

## **ARTICLE 12 FRINGE BENEFITS**

### **12.1 FRINGE BENEFITS:**

- A. Effective January 1, 2018 an up to nine hundred dollar (\$900.00) health insurance cost share will become effective through the end of each plan year. Each employee (active or retired under the age of 65) and their spouse enrolled in coverage through the Garrett County Employee Health Care Plan will be eligible to receive a premium differential incentive to mitigate this premium cost share. Enrolled employees (active or retired under the age of 65) may earn six hundred dollars (\$600.00) toward their cost share for participating in certain activities within the Garret County Employee Health Care Plan Wellness Program. In addition, their enrolled spouses may earn three hundred dollars (\$300.00) toward their share cost for participating in the same activities within the Garrett County Health Care Plan Wellness Program. Currently, the required activities include the following, which must be completed within certain timeframes:
  - 1. Self-Assessment Questionnaire provided by the current medical carrier; and
  - 2. Biometric health screenings or

- 3. Non-medical plan option(s)
- 4. Tobacco Cessation requirements

B. Prior to the Board of Education entering into an agreement with the Board of Garrett County Commissioners and Garrett College to alter any of the following, the Board will enter into negotiations with GCEA on the issues being considered for modification:

- 1. Increase of the percentage of the employee's share of the premium for coverage
- 2. Increase of employee co-pays for doctor's visits
- 3. Increase of percentage paid by employees for covered services
- 4. Increase of co-pay for prescription drugs
- 5. Reduction or elimination of retiree insurance benefits
- C. The Board shall provide term life insurance in the amount of \$25,000 for each unit member (Double Indemnity included) and \$1,000 for each dependent, including spouse and children, up to age 26. Due to a unit member's age, unit members may be placed in the category of "Age Reduction," per the terms of the basic life and supplemental insurance contract. Basic Life and AD& D insurance coverage and Supplement life amounts are reduced by 25 % at age 70 and by 33.33 % at age 75, as defined in our life insurance contract.
- D. A Health and Wellness Committee shall be appointed by the Superintendent to make non-binding written recommendations, no later than January of each calendar year, to him/her. The committee shall include the President of the Association, or a bargaining unit designee, and one (1) additional bargaining unit members. It is understood that said committee shall include appointees by the Superintendent, including, but not limited to, bargaining unit members from each designated exclusive bargaining agent which negotiates with the Board in accordance with 6-408 and/or 6-510 of the Education Article to the Annotated Code of Maryland.
- E. In accordance with IRS regulations, the Board shall implement a Flexible Spending Account (FSA) benefit for bargaining unit members no later than July 1, 2017. The Board shall deduct an amount, including any associated plan fees, from the bargaining unit member's pay. The total amount per year shall be determined by the bargaining unit member each enrollment period, and said amount shall be divided and deducted on a per pay period basis. The President of the Association, or bargaining unit designee, and/or the UniServ Director may participate in any meeting involving the review of FSA plans. However, the Board shall have the sole authority to select the FSA provider and resolve the structure of such plans with said provider.
- F. The Board will attempt to make influenza and COVID-19 vaccines available to all bargaining unit members. Every effort will be made to have vaccinations available on worksites. Note: Flex leave can be used as our past practice.
- G. Effective July 1, 2022, dental care will be unbundled and the premium rates will be a 50/50 split between Board & Employee. For Medical/Rx coverage, all plans will have a premium rate increase of 11.3% and the gold plan will change to a Defined Contribution Model. The design plan will include Prudent Rx.

H. Effective 7.1.24, healthcare premiums will increase by 2% of the FY24 rates in FY25, FY26, and FY27. This will be a 6% increase in healthcare premium rates over the next three years. The applied 2% healthcare increase in FY25, FY26, and FY27 would be subject to changes if healthcare cost exceeds the annual Mercer Healthcare trend. All healthcare is subject to negotiations.

#### **12.2 RETIREE BENEFITS:**

A. Upon a unit member's retirement, he/she shall receive thirty (\$30.00) for each unused day of sick leave accumulated up to two hundred and nine (209) days. Should the unit member die while in active service, the designated beneficiary shall receive the amount of thirty dollars (\$30.00) for each unused day of sick leave accumulated up to two hundred and nine (209) days. At the option of the bargaining unit member, all or a portion of the stipend may be placed into a tax deferred or sheltered annuity plan.

Note: Unused days of sick leave will also be converted to months of creditable service by the Maryland State Retirement and Pension System.

- B. Effective for those retiring July 1, 2006, and thereafter, the Board will pay toward the cost, as defined in the Terms and Conditions of the Garrett County Health Care Plan and the Plan Provisions for other post-employment benefits.
- C. Individuals must be eligible for retirement under the Maryland State Pension and Retirement System-Individuals must go directly into retirement after employment with the Garrett County Board of Education, to maintain Board of Education sponsored group health insurance coverage. There cannot be any time break between the last day of employment with the Garrett County Board of Education and the commencement of receiving retirement benefits from the State of Maryland Retirement and Pension system.
- D. Individuals must be eligible for retirement under the Maryland State Pension and Retirement System. Individuals must go directly into retirement after employment with the Garrett County Board of Education, to maintain Board of Education sponsored group health insurance coverage. There cannot be any time break between the last day of employment with the Garrett County Board of Education and the commencement of receiving retirement benefits from the State of Maryland Retirement and Pension System.
- E. Effective July 1, 2024, newly hired unit members to GCPS would only be eligible for post-retirement insurance benefits until age 65 as Medicare eligible.

## **ARTICLE 13 SALARIES**

#### **13.1 SALARIES:**

A. Longevity is separate from and paid in addition to the base salary (see amounts listed on attached Salary Scales).

- B. The Board shall provide means for unit members to participate through payroll deductions in taxdeferred or tax-sheltered annuity plans, with a minimum of five (5) carriers with a goal to maintain ten (10) carriers, and credit union transactions.
- C. A twenty-six (26) check pay schedule shall be used to distribute pay every two (2) weeks, except in those years when the financial calendar requires a different pay schedule. The Board shall provide bargaining unit members with timely notification of the pay schedule via a payroll calendar.
- D. All unit members shall be required to enroll for direct deposit and shall be paid by means of direct deposit.
- E. Unit members who volunteer to work additional hours/days beyond their normal duty day/year shall be paid twenty-one (21) dollars per hour.
- F. Full year Step with 1% COLA to the Salary Scales effective 7/1/2018.
- G. For 2021-2022, effective 7.1.21, unit members will advance one full step and the salary scales will increase by a prorated amount determined by the # of days in the duty year. (See salary scale).
- H. For 2022-2023, effective 7.1.22, unit members will receive \$1,075 applied to salary scales, and will receive a late-year step, which is modeled as a step being applied to the last eight (8) pay periods of the duty year.
- As of 7.1.23, scales would increase by the flat dollar amount of \$2751 for 187 day duty year and prorated by the number of days in the duty year for other classifications. Nurses in this unit will have an eight (8) hour duty day. Increase the add-to-base longevity as the following:
  10 years = \$1,000

15 years = \$1,500 20 years = \$2,000 25 years = \$2,500

J. Effective 7.1.24, unit members will receive a 4.9% increase applied to salary scales. In 7.1.25, a 5.0% increase will be applied to salary scales, and in 7.1.26, a 5.1% increase will be applied to salary scales. This is a total of 15% over the next three years.

The agreed-upon changes in salary negotiation would be subject to the availability of funding.

K. Unit members who volunteer to work additional hours/days beyond their normal duty day/year shall be paid twenty-six (26) dollars per hour as of 7.1.2024.

### **13.2 EDUCATIONAL CREDITS:**

- A. Unit members will receive additional pay for college credit as listed below. The college degree must be earned from an accredited four-year college/university.
- B. Unit members, with the exception of those assistants that have passed the paraprofessional assessment will receive additional pay for college credit as listed below:

15 hours	\$200
30 hours	\$400
60 hours	\$600
90 hours	\$800
College Degree (4 years)	\$1,000

C. Assistants who have passed the paraprofessional test will receive additional pay for passing the assessment and for college credit as listed below:

Passing score on the paraprofessional assessment	\$600
90 hours	\$800
College Degree (4 years)	\$1,000

#### **13.3 TUITION REIMBURSEMENT:**

A. Unit members will be reimbursed for the cost of college courses up to nine (9) hours earned from July 1 of one (1) year to June 30 of the following year. The maximum rate of reimbursement will be adjusted to be the tuition rates set by Frostburg State University for undergraduate and graduate courses. Reimbursement for courses taken through other institutions or agencies may not exceed the Frostburg State University tuition rate or the actual invoiced cost of the course.

Effective 7.1.21, should a bargaining unit member currently receiving tuition reimbursement voluntarily separate his/her employment or has his/her employment separate for cause within three (3) years, the bargaining unit member shall be required to repay the Garrett County Public Schools a prorated portion each year that shall equate to thirty-three and one/third percent (33 1/3%) of the total tuition reimbursement on his/her behalf. Such payment shall be made within one (1) year of his/her separation from employment.

B. All fees incurred by bargaining unit members to obtain or retain licenses necessary for employment shall be reimbursed in total by the Board.

### 13.4 Conditions of Tuition Reimbursement:

In order to be entitled to reimbursement, the bargaining unit member must meet the following conditions:

- A. The bargaining unit member must be under contract with the Board of Education and actively employed to receive reimbursement for classes taken during the summer.
- B. Credits must be earned at an accredited institution.
- C. A grade of "B" or better must be earned in the course or a passing grade in a pass/fail course.
- D. Credits earned must contribute toward the securing and/or renewal of the Standard Professional Certificate, toward the securing or renewal of an Advanced Professional Certificate or toward the securing of an advanced degree in education or graduate courses in education or field of teaching.
- E. Any courses not covered in Item-D. must have prior approval, in writing, from the Office of Human Resources and Employee Relations.

- F. Claims for reimbursement must be submitted by September 15, January 15, and June 15 of each school year. Reimbursement shall be made during the following month.
- G. Any financial assistance or allowance received for tuition from any source shall be deducted from the amount the unit member would have been reimbursed according to the guidelines above.
- H. Should a bargaining unit member currently receiving tuition reimbursement for a Doctoral Degree voluntarily separate his/her employment or has his/her employment separated for cause within three (3) years after degree completion, the bargaining unit member shall be required to repay the Garrett County Public Schools any tuition reimbursement paid on his/her behalf during the three (3) years preceding the date of separation. Such payment shall be made within one (1) year of his/her separation from employment.

#### 13.5 OVERTIME:

- A. When deemed necessary by a designated supervisor, a bargaining unit member may be asked to work overtime. Overtime is defined as the working hours of bargaining unit members requested by a supervisor, which are in addition to those of the regular schedule. Unit members asked to work during their off-duty hours shall be paid for a minimum of three (3) hours if such time is not an extension of his or her regular workday or extending the beginning or ending time of the shift. All work up to forty (40) hours per week will be paid at the regular hourly rate. Work over forty (40) hours per week shall be compensated under the Fair Labor Standards Act. Overtime must be authorized in advance.
- B. In accounting for authorized compensatory time, the appropriate area of the unit member's time sheet must be completed and approved by the appropriate supervisor. Credit for actual compensatory time will be to the nearest half hour. The time sheet, with actual compensatory time, will be submitted to the Financial Secretary.

### **13.6 WORK-RELATED TRADE LICENSE:**

- A. Bargaining unit members who are classified as maintenance and operations and hold a valid workrelated trade license, as recognized by the Superintendent or designee, shall receive an annual stipend of \$200 per license. No more than three (3) license shall be recognized for compensation in any given year.
- B. Nurses in the bargaining unit who are required to possess a certification and/or license in the state of Maryland as a condition of their employment with GCPS shall receive reimbursement of \$200 for licensure purposes.

#### **13.7 COMPENSATION COMMITTEE:**

The Superintendent and GCEA shall form a Joint Commission to examine the employee compensation packages for Garrett County Board of Education. This group shall be comprised of three (3) bargaining unit members appointed by the GCEA President and three (3) members appointed by the Superintendent. This group shall make non-binding recommendations to the Superintendent.

## **ARTICLE 14 GENERAL PROVISIONS**

### 14.1 SEVERABILITY:

If any provision or application of this agreement is held contrary to law, such provision or application shall not be valid and subsisting except to the extent permitted by law, but all other provisions or applications shall continue in full force and effect.

#### 14.2 SUCCESSOR AGREEMENT AND REOPENERS:

Negotiation sessions shall not begin later than December 1 of any given year in which bargaining is an option.

#### 14.3 DISTRIBUTION:

An electronic copy of this Agreement will be provided to each unit member in the negotiating unit that has an email account with the Garrett County Board of Education. The comprehensive agreement will be posted on the Human Resources page of the Board and the Association's website.

### 14.4 DURATION:

The terms and conditions of this agreement shall take effect July 1, 2024, and remain in effect through June 30, 2027, until superseded by a successor agreement, except as indicated in the following fiscal years: FY25, FY26, and FY27, the agreed-upon changes in salary negotiation would be subject to the availability of funding. The applied 2% healthcare increase in FY25, FY26, and FY27 would be subject to changes in healthcare cost trends.

### GCBOE/GCEA (Unit III, Support)

### 2025-2027 Comprehensive Agreement June 11, 2024

Article 17. DURATION

\* 1 . 4

The undersigned acknowledges that a tentative agreement was reached during FY 2025-2027 negotiations between the authorized representatives of the Garrett County Education Association (Unit I) and the Garrett County Board of Education (hereinafter collectively, "the Parties"). Additionally, the Parties attest that this document represents the entirety of issues, which were the subject of bargaining, and that each respective membership has successfully ratified the modifications. Further, the Parties understand that the provisions of these negotiations shall be effective July 1, 2024, and remain in full force and effect through June 30, 2027, or until superseded by a new agreement in writing. The aforementioned modifications supplement the 2025-2027 Comprehensive Agreement between the Garrett County Board of Education and the Garrett County Teachers Association (Unit I), effectuated June 11, 2024.

IN WTTNESS WHEREOF, the Parties hereto have caused this document to be executed by their duly authorized officers on this 11th day of June 2024.

FOR GARRETT COUNTY

FOR GARRETT COUNTY BOARD OF EDUCATION

EDUCATION ASSOCIATION (TEACHERS)

Lois Lipscomb

Lois Lipscomb, Chairperson

Corrine Clark

3/12

M. Tom Woods, President

M. To Work

## Addendum I

### **SICK LEAVE BANK**

- A. GCEA (Support Personnel) Sick Leave Bank (SLB) members on active duty in Garrett County may use bank days for prolonged, catastrophic, incapacitating personal illness, injury or quarantine of the unit member during regular scheduled duty days.
- B. Eligibility for Benefits:
  - 1. SLB benefits are available only when the unit member personally has a severe medical hardship (catastrophic illness or serious accident).
  - 2. Benefits can be received only after all accumulated sick leave and annual leave days have been exhausted.
  - 3. Any unit member receiving Worker's Compensation or disability benefits is not eligible to receive benefits from the SLB
  - 4. A unit member who is on leave of absence, suspended, or terminated from the Garrett County Board of Education is not eligible for SLB benefits.
  - 5. The form "Request for Sick Leave Bank Benefits" and physician's statement are required before the SLB Review Committee will consider a request for benefits. The physician's statement shall include a history of the illness, date the illness began, a diagnosis and prognosis, and any other related information.
  - 6. Approval by the SLB Review Committee is required prior to the receiving of benefits.
  - 7. Normal pregnancies, childbirth, childcare, or child adoption shall not be considered as eligible reasons for SLB benefits.
  - 8. A four (4) -member committee, consisting of two (2) members appointed by the President of the Association and two (2) appointed by the Superintendent, shall have the responsibility of receiving requests, verifying the validity of requests and approval or denial of requests. Any approval of a request must have the support of at least three (3) members of the committee. The committee shall develop its rules of procedure and shall give wide distribution to said rules upon approval of the President of the Association and the Superintendent.
- C. Operation of SLB
  - 1. The following criteria shall be used by the SLB Review Committee in determining eligibility and benefits:
    - a. Documented medical evidence of serious illness and injury;
    - b. Prior utilization of all sick leave and annual leave days;
    - c. Propriety of previous sick leave;
    - d. Any other information the SLB Review Committee deems appropriate.
  - 2. When approved by the SLB Committee, a maximum of thirty (30) sick leave days will be deposited in the unit member's sick leave account. The use of these days will be reviewed by the SLB Review Committee.
  - 3. The unit member receiving benefits may submit to the SLB Review Committee additional requests for a maximum of twenty (20) days per request as their present grant expires. The request application shall be accompanied by an updated physician's statement.

- 4. Once a unit member is eligible for retirement benefits, including disability retirement from the State's Retirement Board, all SLB benefits will stop.
- 5. The maximum number of SLB days available per unit member per fiscal year is one hundred (100).
- 6. The contribution forms for any unused days shall be returned to the Association.
- 7. The existence of the SLB and participation by a unit member in the SLB does not eliminate any other benefits provided through law, policy or contract.
- 8. Unit members shall not use SLB days to extend medical or life insurance coverage.
- D. GCEA shall be responsible for providing the Board the name(s) of the person(s) choosing to participate in the Sick Leave Bank. GCEA shall also provide the Board with an authorization form signed by each person contributing days authorizing the Board to deduct the donated days from their accumulated sick leave.
- E. Representatives of the Board and the Association shall review the provisions set forth in B and C annually or as needed.

## Addendum II

GARRETT COUNTY EDUCATION ASSOCIATION – SUPPORT PERSONNEL AND GARRETT COUNTY BOARD OF EDUCATION

above steps, see attachments as noted.
Date
Date
Date
Date
Date
Date
Date
Date
Date Grievance Filed
Position

## Addendum III

#### Garrett County Board of Education

Support Salary Scales - Unit 3

#### Fiscal Year 2026

Step	Nurse*	Sec III	Sec IV	Sec V	Sec VI	Maintenance	Custodial III	Media Asst**	Inst Asst**	Nursing Asst	Cafe Asst***	Media Technician	
1	53,131	43,704	41,816	40,908	34,745	49,632	43,681	32,318	30,136	30,136	29,983	54,819	
2	54,257	44,565	42,632	41,700	35,420	50,636	44,539	32,941	30,705	30,705	30,552	55,951	
3	55,047	45,170	43,204	42,257	35,894	51,341	45,142	33,378	31,106	31,106	30,953	56,749	
4	56,373	45,831	43,821	42,857	36,390	52,120	45,797	33,830	31,515	31,515	31,361	58,015	
5	57,741	46,503	44,448	43,467	36,896	52,915	46,464	34,296	31,933	31,933	31,779	59,277	
6	59,150	47,183	45,091	44,086	37,421	53,723	47,140	34,770	32,355	32,355	32,202	60,539	
7	60,602	47,881	45,749	44,718	37,946	54,554	47,847	35,251	32,793	32,793	32,639	61,804	
8	62,631	48,586	46,419	45,369	38,483	55,391	48,545	35,743	33,230	33,230	33,078	63,069	
9	63,635	49,313	47,097	46,028	39,036	56,250	49,271	36,248	33,687	33,687	33,534	64,337	
10	65,214	50,052	47,792	46,705	39,600	57,125	50,006	36,753	34,145	34,145	33,992	65,598	
11	66,850	50,806	48,500	47,392	40,169	58,021	50,756	37,275	34,614	34,614	34,461	66,860	
12	68,537	52,085	49,731	48,600	41,263		52,030	38,318			35,451	68,640	
		52,065	49,751	48,000	41,205	59,444	52,050	56,516	35,604	35,604	55,451	08,040	
13	70,264												
14	72,050												
15	73,886												
16	75,782												
17	77,732												
18-21	80,248												
22-26	82,314												
27+	84,444												
Duty Year Duty	189 days	12 months	12 months	12 months	197 days	12 months	12 months	187 days	187 days 7.6	187 days	182 days	12 months	
Day	8 hours	8 hours	8 hours	8 hours	7.6 hours	8 hours	8 hours	7.6 hours	hours	7.6 hours	8 hours	8 hours	
	Additions to Base: Educational Credits:												
	Longevity					15 hours college credit - \$200							
	10 years - \$				30 hours college credit - \$400 60 hours college credit - \$600 90 hours college credit - \$800								
	15 years - \$												
	20 years - \$ 25 years - \$					s college crec r's degree - \$							
	25 years - 4	,		Master's degree - \$2,000									

\* Nurses are not eligible for longevity and they must have 10 years & 15 years of service to GCPS to be eligible for Step 20 & 25 respectively

\*\* Assistants who have passed the paraprofessional assessment receive \$600 and are not eligible for 15, 30, or 60 hours of college credit amount

\*\*\* Cafeteria staff scale based on 40 hour work week, but may be prorated depending upon duty day

#### Garrett County Board of Education Support Salary Scales - Unit 3 Fiscal Year 2025

Step	Nurse*	Sec III	Sec IV	Sec V	Sec VI	Maint.	Custodial III	Custodial IV	Media Asst**	Inst Asst**	Nursing Asst	Caf Asst***	Media Tech.	
1	50,601	41,623	39,825	38,960	33,090	47,269	41,601	35,597	30,779	28,701	28,701	28,555	52,209	
2	51,673	42,443	40,602	39,714	33,733	48,225	42,418	36,291	31,372	29,243	29,243	29,097	53,287	
3	52,426	43,019	41,147	40,245	34,185	48,896	42,992	36,780	31,789	29,625	29,625	29,479	54,047	
4	53,689	43,649	41,734	40,816	34,657	49,638	43,616	37,295	32,219	30,014	30,014	29,868	55,252	
5	54,991	44,289	42,331	41,397	35,139	50,395	44,251	37,824	32,663	30,412	30,412	30,266	56,454	
6	56,333	44,936	42,944	41,987	35,639	51,165	44,895	38,366	33,114	30,814	30,814	30,669	57,656	
7	57,716	45,601	43,570	42,589	36,139	51,956	45,569	38,918	33,572	31,231	31,231	31,085	58,861	
8	59,649	46,272	44,209	43,209	36,650	52,753	46,233	39,481	34,041	31,648	31,648	31,503	60,066	
9	60,605	46,965	44,854	43,836	37,177	53,571	46,925	40,052	34,522	32,083	32,083	31,937	61,273	
10	62,109	47,669	45,516	44,481	37,714	54,405	47,625	40,635	35,003	32,519	32,519	32,373	62,474	
11	63,667	48,387	46,190	45,135	38,256	55,258	48,339	41,232	35,500	32,966	32,966	32,820	63,676	
12	65,273	49,605	47,363	46,286	39,298	56,613	49,552	42,325	36,493	33,909	33,909	33,763	65,371	
13	66,918													
14	68,619													
15	70,368													
16	72,173													
17	74,030													
18-21	76,427													
22-26	78,394													
27+	80,423													
Duty Year	189	12 months	12 months	12 months	197 days 7.6	12 months	12 months		187 days 7.6	187 days 7.6	187 days	182 days	12 months	
Duty Day	8 hours	8 hours	8 hours	8 hours	hours	8 hours	8 hours		hours	hours	7.6 hours	8 hours	8 hours	
	Additions to	n Rase												
	Longevit			Educational Credits: 15 hours college credit - \$200										
	10 years - \$1,000				30 hours college credit - \$400									
	15 ye	ears - \$1,500		60 hours college credit - \$600										
	20 ye	ears - \$2,000			90 hou	irs college cred	lit - \$800							
	25 ye	ears - \$2,500				Bachelor's degree - \$1,000								
				Master's degree - \$2,000										

\* Nurses are not eligible for longevity and they must have 10 years & 15 years service to GCPS to be eligible for Step 20 & 25 respectively

\*\* Assistants who have passed the paraprofessional assessment receive \$600 and are not eligible for 15, 30, or 60 hours college credit amount

\*\*\* Cafeteria staff scale based on 40 hour work week, but may be prorated depending upon duty day